


representatives, it came as a surprise to them. 

One of the ETF phone representatives recommended that I send Board members an email with
my concerns and recommendations. I hope this communication will prove to be helpful.

Linda Western          
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Linda Western  
Via email to l   
 
 
Dear Linda Western: 
 
Thank you for your inquiry email to the Group Insurance Board (Board) and the 
Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF) regarding the continuing contract 
negotiations between Bellin Health Partners (Bellin) and UnitedHealthcare (UHC).  
 
We empathize with your concern about the impact on your monthly budget if Bellin will 
not bill UHC. ETF works very hard to limit costs for members of the Group Health 
Insurance Program (GHIP). When preparing materials for our members during open 
enrollment, ETF gathers any changes health plans are making with their 
providers/networks for the coming year and requires plans to inform members. They 
may inform members either by providing an updated provider directory, and/or a list of 
terminated providers. Health plans are not required to list providers who are in contract 
negotiations within open enrollment materials. Health plans have numerous vendor 
contracts and ETF does not have a role in negotiations between health plans and 
provider groups.  
 
Health plans continually negotiate with providers until the renewal or end of their 
contract. Providers would not be considered out-of-network nor be removed from the 
provider directory prior to the finalization of the contract and negotiations.  
 
As of 11/27/24, UHC informed ETF that they have negotiated a new contract with Bellin 
and Bellin will be an in-network provider for the 2025 plan year. 
 
Again, thank you for your email. If you have any other questions, comments, or 
concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me using the information below. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Luis Caracas, Health Plan Policy Advisor 
Office of Strategic Health Policy 
Department of Employee Trust Funds 
Luis.Caracas@etf.wi.gov 
608-261-0720 
 
 




